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       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                      March 12, 2025
PRESENT:  Ken Thomas, Kelly Gillispie, Michael Weaver, 
Terrence Blomquist, Ted Nadobny, Fred Arbogast, Mayor Mike Sharkey
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Manager; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer, II, Esq.; 

Richard Buchanan, Brad Dauberman, Stan Walters, Erica Rearich, Jessica Fisher, Fritz Wede, Chris Decker, Alexis Morris, Michael Werden, Kim Butcher (zoom)
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:00 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Vice Council President Ted Nadobny presiding.
PUBLIC COMMENT:

Michael Werden, a resident of New Freedom, spoke regarding starting a Neighborhood Watch Program. Mr. Werden is speaking at all the local municipal meetings regarding the Program. He has noticed an increase in crime in the area such as numerous thefts from vehicles or thefts of vehicles. The Program would work with the Southern Regional Police Department on educating the community on situations to look for. There would be an individual that would be the Block Captain or the Borough Captain that would be in discussion with residents and Southern Regional Police Department. The only costs involved would be for Neighborhood Watch signs and stickers around the town. Mr. Werden would like to see this program started by the end of the Summer. Getting the word out regarding the program could be done through Facebook, Borough Website, and Borough newsletter. Borough Council is generally supportive of the concept, and Mr. Werden indicated he would continue with his efforts to communicate with others and develop a Program, in concert with the favor with whom he has been in direct communication. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the February 19 meeting minutes were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.  
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

K. Thomas moved to approve the expenditures for February as presented by the Secretary: General check numbers 5928 thru 5973 for a total of $324,747.81; Water check number 2539 thru 2547 totaling $19,219.50; Sewer check numbers 2215 thru 2220 totaling $4,441.34; Highway Aid check numbers 998 thru 1001 totaling $13,672.18.
T. Blomquist seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

K. Thomas moved to approve the February 3 ($20,966.16) and February 17 ($20,299.73) payroll registers as presented by the Secretary.
F Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

Staff reviewed the Saubel’s plan to change the grade of their parking lot. Saubel’s will update the Borough on project status and follow necessary permit processes. The North Rutters is working on a reverse subdivision and Land Development Plan. Rutters will come back to Staff Review later this year. 
Codes Enforcement
The report for February was received.  Manager B. Sweitzer gave an update on the property located at 514 South Main Street. The gentleman assisting with the clean-up of the property indicated that he would like to have his efforts finished by April 23. Apparently, the property is much improved. A neighbor who was expressing concern is pleased with the status. The gentleman who is assisting with the clean-up would like to have a meeting with a Borough representative and Mr. Karlen in April to discuss the status, any outstanding issues, and any other work that might need to be done. 
Southern Regional Police Department 
Mayor M. Sharkey reported on the Southern Regional Police Department. A meeting was held on March 5th. Discussions were around the incident at UPMC Hospital in York. Police Chief Jim Boddington discussed the use of ballistic shields as more protection for officers. At the next meeting, Chief Boddington will discuss a plan on more safety measures to be taken. There was an incident in Shrewsbury Borough at Southern Turf & Tractor. The new cameras on the poles picked up a partial tag number but, unfortunately, the tag was altered. 

The Police Department is looking for participants to fill the Civil Service position from each municipality. Shrewsbury Borough resident Jessica Fisher has an interest in being the Civil Service Representative for Shrewsbury Borough. 
A motion was made by T. Nadobny to appoint Jessica Fisher as a representative to the Shrewsbury Borough’s Civil Service Commission. The motion was seconded by K. Gillespie. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
EMS/Fire/EMA
EMA representative Stan Walters said that SCEMA would be able to help with the Neighborhood Watch Program if enacted. There was recently an Annual Elected Officials training conducted at the 911 Center. Stan said the attendance was low. M. Beran attended from Shrewsbury Borough. Stan recommends that all elected officials should take this training. If there is enough interest, Stan can set up another training in the Southern York County area with Deputy Bill James for more elected officials to attend. 
Stan also reported that there is a deficit in moisture and conditions are very dry. Fires can happen very quickly. 
Fire Chief Brad Dauberman reported on how fire apparatus is dispatched to calls. There is a five-minute rule when a call is dispatched. If the crew and equipment are not responding within five minutes, another dispatch is made. There was a recent change at the 911 Dispatch center as to how apparatus is dispatched. This will be discussed at the Fire Chief’s meeting at the end of March. 

There is a property in Shrewsbury Borough that is having public sale on April 12th. A building on this property was the original firehouse to Shrewsbury. The bell has been removed from the building to be sold at the auction. The fire company would like to purchase this bell. The auctioneer was asked if the item could be removed from the sale but it has been advertised and he is unable to remove the item from the sale. Mayor M. Sharkey asked Solicitor Rehmeyer if there is anything can be done due to this being a historical landmark to Shrewsbury Borough, Solicitor Rehmeyer will see if there is anything he can help with. Mayor M. Sharkey asked the Solicitor if the Borough might have rights relative to personal property on this real estate, because of its historical significance. The Solicitor indicated that he would investigate to see if there are any options.  
Manager/Public Works Report 
Water Line Project Invoice
We continue to have differences in blacktop amounts and responsibility for compaction test costs. According to Brian and the Borough’s Engineer, the final payment to Doli should be $41,206.36 to close out the job. Holley and Associates provided a brief narrative on the blacktop differences and payment responsibilities. It is suggested that the final payment be made to Doli, with an explanation as to the amount and a confirmation that it constitutes payment in full under the contract. This correspondence was to be a condition for any approval for payment. 
A motion was made by F. Arbogast to pay Doli $41,206.36 for final payment. 
K. Gillispie seconded. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
Gas Company Project

Stewart and Tate will perform base repair starting on Wednesday, March 12th. North Highland Drive and North Sunset Drive will be paved in 2025 and 2026 so we will ask for financial compensation for wearing course. 

Southern York County Comprehensive Plan
The plan includes New Freedom, Glen Rock, Railroad and Shrewsbury Boroughs, and Shrewsbury Township. A new edition of the Comprehensive plan will be coming in the next two weeks.  Elected officials will meet on April 24th at 6:00 PM at the Shrewsbury Township building. 
Complete Streets 
The York County Planning Commission Complete Streets Program is a great opportunity to advance our core values with regards to traffic and pedestrian safety. The finished plan will improve our grant opportunities for traffic and pedestrian projects (traffic signals, sidewalks, traffic calming).  Shrewsbury Borough would have no financial obligations or commitment to implement any or all requirements of the Complete Streets programs. Based upon the foregoing, and with there being no financial obligation as a condition, approval was contemplated. 
A motion was made to support the Complete Streets program by T. Blomquist. 

Seconded by K. Gillespie. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
Electronics Recycling
The York County Solid Waste Authority did not have any open dates in April or May. The Shrewsbury Lions Club is available September 20th if the Borough would like to reschedule. The Borough would like to reschedule only for the Electronic Recycling but no document shredding. Limit to just Shrewsbury area. 

Microsoft 365
K. Thomas and M. Weaver are working with Joe Edel on purchasing and implementing Microsoft 365 which would improve information sharing, increase mail storage, and have better security features. The cost would be approximately $3,600 per year. Joe Edel is waiting on definitive pricing. Discuss at April meeting. 
Sweeney Ballfield 
The ballfield renovations are complete and the total cost was $30,000. Shrewsbury Borough’s share of the cost was $15,000. The project included sod, infield grading and mix, home plate, and mount rebuild. 
Water & Sewer
PFAS Sampling for 2024

Shrewsbury Borough is compliant with State requirements with all 8 water sources. 
Discussions on the news regarding adding Fluoride to public water. Shrewsbury Borough does not add Fluoride to the public water. 

Manager B. Sweitzer will add to the Consumer Confidence Report that Fluoride is not contained in Shrewsbury Borough water. 
Public Roads & Lighting 
Ordinance No. 2025-02 was adopted to lower the speed limit on Mount Airy Road to 35MPH. 
Motion made by M. Weaver to adopt the ordinance. 

Seconded by K. Gillispie. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
Solicitor’s Report
Borough Manager Ordinance
Ordinance No. 2025-01 was adopted regarding re-establishing qualifications, powers, and duties of the Borough Manager. 
A motion was made by F. Arbogast to adopt the ordinance.
K. Thomas seconded. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
Resolution 2025-02 for agreed to participate with the County in utilization of a County Board of Appeals for matters under the UCC. Approval of the Resolution would also authorize the adoption of the Amendment to the Intergovernmental Cooperation Agreement with regard to the York County Uniform Construction Code Board of Appeals for matters under the Uniform Construction Code. 
A motion was made by K. Thomas. 

Seconded by M. Weaver. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 

Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
Paul Smith Library Update

Buck Buchanan said the next step is to send a letter to the York County Library board members to set up a meeting for the Paul Smith Library and Mason Dixon Library to discuss issues. This step would precede a letter being sent to the York County Commissioners along with a request to meet with them. 
A motion was made by T. Nadobny to approve sending the letter. T. Blomquist seconded motion. All motion carried with all voting in favor. 

M. Weaver was not in the room for the vote.
ENGINEER’S REPORT

Survey work for the 2025 Water Line Project is completed. PADOT permit for Tolna Road has been completed and is being submitted. 
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
PW Employee

Advertising has begun for an additional Public Works employee the application deadline is April 4th. 
Secretary's Report 
York County Boroughs Association Meeting on March 27th. RSVP to Cindy by March 15th. 
Junior Council Report 

Junior Council F. Wede thanked Shrewsbury Borough for the support they have given him with his Eagle Scout Project. He handed out Court of Honor Invitations. Shrewsbury Borough presented F. Wede with a certificate for earning his Eagle Scout Award. 
York Adams Tax Bureau
Total tax collections increased 4.1% in 2024 compared to 2023. The Operating Fund had a net income of $2,247,643. The excess Operating Fund distribution will be in May 2025 to all members.  

2024 Audit
The audit meeting must be held before the April 1st deadline. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Issue Control Sheet

The Borough Christmas Tree is dying and will be replaced in 2025.  
Manager B. Sweitzer submitted a grant application for Main Street sidewalk replacement in November 2024. The grant will be awarded later this year. 
Mayor M. Sharkey is waiting on confirmation from Comcast on a free service to well houses. 

NEW BUSINESS
ADJOURNMENT
It was announced that an executive session would follow adjournment of the meeting, to discuss identified litigation matters. 
T. Blomquist moved to adjourn meeting at 8:58pm
M. Weaver seconded. The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
 Submitted by Angela M. Baldwin, Sec.
